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USDA Offers Options for Signing and Sharing 
Documents Online 

Farmers and ranchers working with USDA’s Farm Service Agency or Natural Resources 
Conservation Service can now sign and share documents online in just a few clicks. By using 
Box or OneSpan, producers can digitally complete business transactions without leaving their 
homes or agricultural operations. Both services are free, secure, and available for multiple 
FSA and NRCS programs. 

Box is a secure, cloud-based site where FSA or NRCS documents can be managed and 
shared. Producers who choose to use Box can create a username and password to access 
their secure Box account, where documents can be downloaded, printed, manually signed, 
scanned, uploaded, and shared digitally with Service Center staff. This service is available to 
any FSA or NRCS customer with access to a mobile device or computer with printer 
connectivity. 

OneSpan is a secure eSignature solution for FSA and NRCS customers. Like Box, no 
software downloads or eAuthentication is required for OneSpan. Instead, producers interested 
in eSignature through OneSpan can confirm their identity through two-factor authentication 
using a verification code sent to their mobile device or a personalized question and answer. 
Once identity is confirmed, documents can be reviewed and e-signed through OneSpan via 
the producer’s personal email address. Signed documents immediately become available to 
the appropriate Service Center staff. 



Box and OneSpan are both optional services for customers interested in improved efficiency 
in signing and sharing documents with USDA, and they do not replace existing systems using 
eAuthentication for digital signature. Instead, these tools provide additional digital options for 
producers to use when conducting business with FSA or NRCS. 

USDA Service Center staff are available to help producers get started with Box and OneSpan 
through a few simple steps. Please visit farmers.gov/service-locator to find your local office 
and let Service Center staff know you’re interested in signing and sharing documents through 
these new features. In most cases, one quick phone call will be all that is needed to initiate the 
process. 

Visit farmers.gov/mydocs to learn more about Box and OneSpan, steps for getting started, 
and additional resources for conducting business with USDA online. 

To learn more about program flexibilities and Service Center status during the coronavirus 
pandemic, visit farmers.gov/coronavirus. 

 

Deadline Extended to Apply for Pandemic Support 
for Certified Organic and Transitioning Operations  
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) has extended the deadline for agricultural 
producers who are certified organic, or transitioning to organic, to apply for the Organic and 
Transitional Education and Certification Program (OTECP). This program provides pandemic 
assistance to cover certification and education expenses. The deadline to apply for 2020 and 
2021 eligible expenses is now Feb. 4, 2022, rather than the original deadline of Jan. 7, 2022.  

Signup for OTECP, administered by USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA), began Nov. 8.  

Certified operations and transitional operations may apply for OTECP for eligible expenses 
paid during the 2020, 2021 and 2022 fiscal years. Signup for the 2022 fiscal year will be 
announced at a later date. 

For each year, OTECP covers 25% of a certified operation’s eligible certification expenses, up 
to $250 per certification category (crop, livestock, wild crop, handling and State Organic 
Program fee). This includes application fees, inspection fees, USDA organic certification 
costs, state organic program fees and more.     

Crop and livestock operations transitioning to organic production may be eligible for 75% of a 
transitional operation’s eligible expenses, up to $750, for each year. This includes fees 
charged by a certifying agent or consultant for pre-certification inspections and development 
of an organic system plan.     

For both certified operations and transitional operations, OTECP covers 75% of the 
registration fees, up to $200, per year, for educational events that include content related to 
organic production and handling in order to assist operations in increasing their knowledge of 
production and marketing practices that can improve their operations, increase resilience and 
expand available marketing opportunities. Additionally, both certified and transitional 
operations may be eligible for 75% of the expense of soil testing required under the National 
Organic Program (NOP) to document micronutrient deficiency, not to exceed $100 per year.   

https://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/mydocs?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/coronavirus?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Producers apply through their local FSA office and can also obtain one-on-one support with 
applications by calling 877-508-8364. The program application and additional information can 
be found at farmers.gov/otecp.   

Additional Organic Support     

OTECP builds upon USDA’s Organic Certification Cost Share Program (OCCSP) which 
provides cost share assistance of 50%, up to a maximum of $500 per scope, to producers and 
handlers of agricultural products who are obtaining or renewing their certification under the 
NOP. Although the application period for OCCSP ended Nov. 1, 2021, FSA will consider late-
filed applications for those operations who still wish to apply. 

Meanwhile, USDA’s Risk Management Agency (RMA) recently made improvements to Whole-
Farm Revenue Protection to make it more flexible and accessible to organic producers. 

To learn more about USDA’s broader assistance for organic producers, visit 
usda.gov/organic.    

 

USDA Provides Additional Pandemic Assistance to 
Hog Producers 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced a new 
program to assist hog producers who sold hogs through a negotiated sale during the period in 
which these producers faced the greatest reduction in market prices due to the COVID-19 
pandemic. The Spot Market Hog Pandemic Program (SMHPP) is part of USDA’s Pandemic 
Assistance for Producers initiative and addresses gaps in previous assistance for hog 
producers. USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will accept 
applications Dec. 15, 2021 through Feb. 25, 2022.       

SMHPP provides assistance to hog producers who sold hogs through a negotiated sale from 
April 16, 2020 through Sept. 1, 2020. Negotiated sale, or negotiated formula sale, means a 
sale of hogs by a producer to a packer under which the base price for the hogs is determined 
by seller-buyer interaction and agreement on a delivery day. USDA is offering SMHPP as 
packer production was reduced due to the COVID-19 pandemic due to employee illness and 
supply chain issues, resulting in fewer negotiated hogs being procured and subsequent lower 
market prices.    

The Department has set aside up to $50 million in pandemic assistance funds through the 
Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security (CARES) Act for SMHPP.  

SMHPP Program Details   

Eligible hogs include hogs sold through a negotiated sale by producers between April 16, 
2020, and Sept. 1, 2020. To be eligible, the producer must be a person or legal entity who has 
ownership in the hogs and whose production facilities are located in the United States, 
including U.S. territories. Contract producers, federal, state and local governments, including 
public schools and packers are not eligible for SMHPP.   

http://www.farmers.gov/otecp?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Foccsp%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=6j3s22OYAwgeU32lYmH3iYRavreI7bIkT7l4dKWk1og%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.rma.usda.gov%2FNews-Room%2FPress%2FPress-Releases%2F2021-News%2FRMA-Makes-Improvements-to-Whole-Farm-Revenue-Protection%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=RfSujPDhaZd10%2BKnUK1raaEjNlHK9TIJzCmdo4csXS0%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.rma.usda.gov%2FNews-Room%2FPress%2FPress-Releases%2F2021-News%2FRMA-Makes-Improvements-to-Whole-Farm-Revenue-Protection%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=RfSujPDhaZd10%2BKnUK1raaEjNlHK9TIJzCmdo4csXS0%3D&reserved=0
http://www.usda.gov/organic?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/pandemic-assistance?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/pandemic-assistance?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


SMHPP payments will be calculated by multiplying the number of head of eligible hogs, not to 
exceed 10,000 head, by the payment rate of $54 per head. FSA will issue payments to eligible 
hog producers as applications are received and approved.   

Applying for Assistance   

Eligible hog producers can apply for SMHPP starting Dec. 15, 2021, by completing the FSA-
940, Spot Market Hog Pandemic Program application. Additional documentation may be 
required. Visit farmers.gov/smhpp for a copy of the Notice of Funds Availability, information on 
applicant eligibility and more information on how to apply.   

Applications can be submitted to the FSA office at any USDA Service Center nationwide by 
mail, fax, hand delivery or via electronic means. To find your local FSA office, 
visit farmers.gov/service-locator. Hog producers can also call 877-508-8364 to speak directly 
with a USDA employee ready to offer assistance. 

 

USDA Opens 2022 Signup for Dairy Margin 
Coverage, Expands Program for Supplemental 
Production  
As part of the Biden-Harris Administration’s ongoing efforts to support dairy farmers and rural 
communities, today the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) opened signup for the Dairy 
Margin Coverage (DMC) program and expanded the program to allow dairy producers to 
better protect their operations by enrolling supplemental production. This signup period – 
which runs from Dec. 13, 2021 to Feb. 18, 2022 – enables producers to get coverage through 
this important safety-net program for another year as well as get additional assistance through 
the new Supplemental DMC. 

Supplemental DMC will provide $580 million to better help small- and mid-sized dairy 
operations that have increased production over the years but were not able to enroll the 
additional production. Now, they will be able to retroactively receive payments for that 
supplemental production. Additionally, USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) updated how feed 
costs are calculated, which will make the program more reflective of actual dairy producer 
expenses.   

Supplemental DMC Enrollment  

Eligible dairy operations with less than 5 million pounds of established production history may 
enroll supplemental pounds based upon a formula using 2019 actual milk marketings, which 
will result in additional payments. Producers will be required to provide FSA with their 2019 
Milk Marketing Statement.  

Supplemental DMC coverage is applicable to calendar years 2021, 2022 and 2023. 
Participating dairy operations with supplemental production may receive retroactive 
supplemental payments for 2021 in addition to payments based on their established 
production history.   

http://www.farmers.gov/smhpp?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/service-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Supplemental DMC will require a revision to a producer’s 2021 DMC contract and must occur 
before enrollment in DMC for the 2022 program year. Producers will be able to revise 2021 
DMC contracts and then apply for 2022 DMC by contacting their local USDA Service Center.   

DMC 2022 Enrollment  

After making any revisions to 2021 DMC contracts for Supplemental DMC, producers can sign 
up for 2022 coverage. DMC provides eligible dairy producers with risk management coverage 
that pays producers when the difference between the price of milk and the cost of feed falls 
below a certain level. So far in 2021, DMC payments have triggered for January through 
October for more than $1.0 billion.   

For DMC enrollment, producers must certify with FSA that the operation is commercially 
marketing milk, sign all required forms and pay the $100 administrative fee. The fee is waived 
for farmers who are considered limited resource, beginning, socially disadvantaged, or a 
military veteran. To determine the appropriate level of DMC coverage for a specific dairy 
operation, producers can use the online dairy decision tool.  

Updates to Feed Costs    

USDA is also changing the DMC feed cost formula to better reflect the actual cost dairy 
farmers pay for high-quality alfalfa hay.  FSA will calculate payments using 100% premium 
alfalfa hay rather than 50%.  The amended feed cost formula will make DMC payments more 
reflective of actual dairy producer expenses.    

Additional Dairy Assistance   

Today’s announcement is part of a broader package to help the dairy industry respond to the 
pandemic and other challenges.  USDA is also amending Dairy Indemnity Payment Program 
(DIPP) regulations to add provisions for the indemnification of cows that are likely to be not 
marketable for longer durations, as a result, for example, of per- 
and polyfluoroalkyl substances. FSA also worked closely with USDA's Natural Resources 
Conservation Service to target assistance through the Environmental Quality Incentives 
Program) and other conservation programs to help producers safely dispose of and address 
resource concerns created by affected cows. Other recent dairy announcements include $350 
million through the Pandemic Market Volatility Assistance Program and $400 million for the 
Dairy Donation Program.  

Additional details on these changes to DMC and DIPP can be found in a rule that will be 
published soon in the Federal Register. This rule also included information on the new 
Oriental Fruit Fly Program as well as changes to FSA conservation programs. A copy of the 
rule is available here.  

More Information    

To learn more or to participate in DMC or DIPP, producers should contact their local USDA 
Service Center. Service Center staff continue to work with agricultural producers via phone, 
email and other digital tools. Because of the pandemic, some are open to limited visitors. 
Producers should contact their Service Center to set up an in-person or phone appointment. 
Additionally, more information related to USDA’s response and relief for producers can be 
found at farmers.gov/coronavirus.   

https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdmc.dairymarkets.org%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=%2BoTByH8S0qNd5JrcgioRqh8DuqJDi1PoksD1tg%2FlBGE%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2FAssets%2FUSDA-FSA-Public%2Fusdafiles%2Fdmc%2Fdmc_dipp_crp_mal_lpd_off_program_final_rule.pdf%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=JsQr2WYpQhZvdzb52GDR5ZMCy9j1Gr2HOmFYKJ3696k%3D&reserved=0
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/coronavirus?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


 

USDA Offers Online Tool for Drought-Stricken 
Ranchers to Estimate Compensation for Feed 
Transportation Costs 

 An online tool is now available to help ranchers document and estimate payments to cover 
feed transportation costs caused by drought, which are now covered by the Emergency 
Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-raised Fish Program (ELAP). The U.S. 
Department of Agriculture (USDA) updated the program this year to include feed 
transportation costs as well as lowered the threshold for when assistance for water hauling 
expenses is available. USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) will begin taking applications this 
fall.   

The new ELAP Feed Transportation Producer Tool is a Microsoft Excel workbook that enables 
ranchers to input information specific to their operation to determine an estimated payment. 
Final payments may vary depending on eligibility.   

To use the tool, ranchers will need:  

• Number of truckloads for this year. 

• Mileage per truckload this year. 

• Share of feed cost this year (if splitting loads). 

• Number of truckloads you normally haul. 

• Normal mileage per truckload.  

• Share of normal feed cost 

The tool requires Microsoft Excel, and a tutorial video is available. 

Updates to ELAP  

ELAP provides financial assistance to eligible producers of livestock, honeybees and farm-
raised fish for losses due to disease, certain adverse weather events or loss conditions as 
determined by the Secretary of Agriculture. ELAP now covers feed transportation costs where 
grazing and hay resources have been depleted. This includes places where:  

• Drought intensity is D2 for eight consecutive weeks as indicated by the U.S. Drought 
Monitor; or  

• Drought intensity is D3 or greater.  

The tool calculates the estimated payment for feed transportation assistance, but it is not an 
application. Once FSA begins accepting applications later this fall for feed transportation 
assistance, ranchers should contact their FSA county office to apply. To simplify the 
application process, ranchers can print or email payment estimates generated by this tool for 
submission to FSA. The deadline to apply for ELAP, including feed transportation costs, for 
2021 is Jan. 31, 2022.  

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Fdisaster-assistance-program%2Femergency-assist-for-livestock-honey-bees-fish%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=7s4REQ4RMBjlnsODB%2FI4rBGZRezfPVIhNHZJjk7wHCs%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2Fprograms-and-services%2Fdisaster-assistance-program%2Femergency-assist-for-livestock-honey-bees-fish%2Findex%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=7s4REQ4RMBjlnsODB%2FI4rBGZRezfPVIhNHZJjk7wHCs%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.fsa.usda.gov%2FAssets%2FUSDA-FSA-Public%2Fusdafiles%2FDisaster-Assist%2FDisaster%2FELAP%2Felap-feed-transportation-worksheet-final_strough_protected.xlsm%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=5rg325U2GMCUcoUSBlDmaF22k6qN9MVAq98VmX1Y4wI%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.youtube.com%2Fwatch%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery%26v%3DFF5Ly1Xck-A&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=KCSlWX%2Fur%2FqE0ACMQy3hKV%2BGAqfI%2B6%2FNZdTElvkLjjg%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdroughtmonitor.unl.edu%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=nBquW%2B6%2Fhrp9RP4VHYkEmBSrEfFv7mQL1k1eDmMJTq0%3D&reserved=0
https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdroughtmonitor.unl.edu%2F%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=nBquW%2B6%2Fhrp9RP4VHYkEmBSrEfFv7mQL1k1eDmMJTq0%3D&reserved=0


ELAP already covers above normal costs for hauling water to livestock in areas where drought 
intensity is D3 or greater on the drought monitor. FSA is also updating ELAP to also cover 
water hauling in   areas experiencing D2 for eight consecutive weeks, lowering the threshold 
for this assistance to be available. Program benefits are retroactive for 2021.  

Payment Calculations  

USDA will reimburse eligible ranchers 60% of feed transportation costs above what would 
have been incurred in a normal year. Producers qualifying as underserved (socially 
disadvantaged, limited resource, beginning or military veteran) will be reimbursed for 90% of 
the feed transportation cost above what would have been incurred in a normal year.  

USDA uses a national cost formula to determine reimbursement costs that will not include the 
first 25 miles and distances exceeding 1,000 transportation miles. The calculation will also 
exclude the normal cost to transport hay or feed if the producer normally purchases some 
feed. For 2021, the initial cost formula of $6.60 per mile will be used (before the percentage is 
applied).   

Eligibility  

To be eligible for ELAP assistance, livestock must be intended for grazing and producers must 
have incurred feed transportation costs on or after Jan. 1, 2021. Although producers will self-
certify losses and expenses to FSA, producers are encouraged to maintain good records and 
retain receipts and related documentation in the event these documents are requested for 
review by the local FSA County Committee.   

More Drought Recovery Information  

USDA has taken additional steps to assist drought-impacted producers, including:  

• Extending deadlines for crop insurance premium and administrative fees, and 
deferring interest accrual. 

• Streamlining and accelerating losses and issuance of indemnity payments for crop 
insurance. 

• Investing $41.8 million through a four-state pilot of the Environmental Quality 
Incentives Program Conservation Incentive Contracts focused on drought practices.  

• Investing $15 million through a block grant to the Klamath Drought Response Agency 
to provide payments to producers to reduce irrigation demand.  

USDA offers a comprehensive portfolio of disaster assistance programs.  On farmers.gov, 
the Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool, Disaster Assistance-at-a-Glance fact sheet, and Farm 
Loan Discovery Tool can help producers and landowners determine all program or loan 
options available for disaster recovery assistance. For details, producers 
should contact their local USDA Service Center.  

 

Applying for NAP Payments  

The Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides financial assistance to 
you for crops that aren’t eligible for crop insurance to protect against lower yields or crops 

https://gcc02.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Frma.usda.gov%2FNews-Room%2FPress%2FPress-Releases%2F2021-News%2FRMA-Extends-Deadlines-Waives-Interest-Deferral-for-Emergency-Drought-Relief%3Futm_medium%3Demail%26utm_source%3Dgovdelivery&data=04%7C01%7C%7Ccd655d9a39394ccdd55108d9db6325a6%7Ced5b36e701ee4ebc867ee03cfa0d4697%7C0%7C0%7C637782041275518697%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C3000&sdata=lYX9R%2BDLmFueMPbLk4FHgq9xu8YhQTTktY5G2t1UWHY%3D&reserved=0
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unable to be planted due to natural disasters including freeze, hail, excessive moisture, 
excessive wind or hurricanes, flood, excessive heat and qualifying drought (includes native 
grass for grazing), among others. 

In order to participate, you must obtain NAP coverage for the crop year by the applicable 
deadline using form CCC-471 “Application for Coverage” and pay the service fee. Application 
closing dates vary by crop. Producers are also required to submit an acceptable crop acreage 
report. Additionally, NAP participants must provide: 

• The quantity of all harvested production of the crop in which the producer held an 
interest during the crop year 

• The disposition of the harvested crop, such as whether it is marketable, unmarketable, 
salvaged or used differently than intended 

• Acceptable crop production records (when requested by FSA) 

Producers who fail to report acreage and production information for NAP-covered crops could 
see reduced or zero NAP assistance. These reports are used to calculate the approved yield. 

If your NAP-covered crops are affected by a natural disaster, notify your FSA office by 
completing Part B of form CCC-576 “Notice of Loss and Application for Payment.” This must 
be completed within 15 calendar days of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses 
become apparent or 15 days of the final harvest date. For hand-harvested crops and certain 
perishable crops, you must notify FSA within 72 hours of when a loss becomes apparent. 

To receive benefits, you must also complete Parts D, E, F and G of the CCC-576 “Notice of 
Loss and Application for Payment” within 60 days of the last day of coverage for the crop year 
for any NAP covered crops. The CCC-576 requires acceptable appraisal information. 
Producers must provide evidence of production and note whether the crop was marketable, 
unmarketable, salvaged or used differently than intended. 

Eligible crops must be commercially produced agricultural commodities for which crop 
insurance is not available, including perennial grass forage and grazing crops, fruits, 
vegetables, mushrooms, floriculture, ornamental nursery, aquaculture, turf grass, ginseng, 
honey, syrup, bioenergy, and industrial crops. 

For more information on NAP, contact your local County USDA Service Center or visit 
fsa.usda.gov/nap. 

 

Higher Loan Limit Now Available for USDA 
Guaranteed Farm Loans  
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) announced a higher loan limit will be available for 
borrowers seeking a guaranteed farm loan starting Oct. 1, 2021, from $1.776 million to $1.825 
million.   

FSA farm loans offer access to funding for a wide range of producer needs, from securing 
land to financing the purchase of equipment. Guaranteed loans are financed and serviced by 
commercial lenders. FSA provides up to a 95% guarantee against possible financial loss of 
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principal and interest. Guaranteed loans can be used for both farm ownership and operating 
purposes. 

In fiscal year 2021, FSA saw continued strong demand for guaranteed loans. FSA obligated 
more than $3.4 billion in guaranteed farm ownership and operating loans. This includes nearly 
$1.2 billion for beginning farmers. The number of guaranteed borrowers has grown by 10% to 
more than 38,750 farmers and ranchers over the last decade. FSA expects the increasing 
demand for farm loans to continue into fiscal year 2022.  

Disaster Set-Aside Extension  

USDA has additional support available to producers given the recent outbreaks of the COVID-
19 Delta variant and has extended the availability of COVID-19 Disaster Set-Aside (DSA) for 
installments due through Jan. 31, 2022. In addition, FSA will permit a second DSA for COVID-
19 and a second DSA for natural disasters for those who had an initial COVID-19 DSA. 
Requests for a COVID-19 DSA or a second DSA must be received no later than May 1, 2022. 

Last year, FSA broadened the use of the DSA. Normally used in the wake of natural disasters, 
the DSA can now allow farmers with USDA farm loans who are affected by COVID-19 and 
determined to be eligible, to have their next payment set aside. The set-aside payment’s due 
date is moved to the final maturity date of the loan or extended up to twelve months in the 
case of an annual operating loan. Any principal set-aside will continue to accrue interest until it 
is repaid. This will improve the borrower’s cashflow in the current production cycle.  

More Information  

Producers can explore available options on all FSA loan options at fsa.usda.gov or by 
contacting their local USDA Service Center. Service Center staff continue to work with 
agricultural producers via phone, email, and other digital tools. Because of the pandemic, 
some USDA Service Centers are open to limited visitors. Contact your Service Center to set 
up an in-person or phone appointment. Additionally, more information related to USDA’s 
response and relief for producers can be found at farmers.gov/coronavirus.  

 

Maintaining Good Credit History 
Farm Service Agency (FSA) loans require applicants to have a satisfactory credit history. A 
credit report is requested for all FSA direct farm loan applicants. These reports are reviewed 
to verify outstanding debts, see if bills are paid timely and to determine the impact on cash 
flow. 

Information on your credit report is strictly confidential and is used only as an aid in conducting 
FSA business. 

Our farm loan staff will discuss options with you if you have an unfavorable credit report and 
will provide a copy of your report. If you dispute the accuracy of the information on the credit 
report, it is up to you to contact the issuing credit report company to resolve any errors or 
inaccuracies. 

There are multiple ways to remedy an unfavorable credit score: 
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• Make sure to pay bills on time  

o Setting up automatic payments or automated reminders can be an effective 
way to remember payment due dates. 

• Pay down existing debt 

• Keep your credit card balances low 

• Avoid suddenly opening or closing existing credit accounts 

FSA’s farm loan staff will guide you through the process, which may require you to reapply for 
a loan after improving or correcting your credit report. 

For more information on FSA farm loan programs, contact your Farm Loan Team at 603-223-
6003 or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

New Hampshire FSA State Office 

James C. Cleveland Federal Building 
53 Pleasant Street, Room 1601 

Concord, NH 03301 

Phone: 603-224-7941 
Fax: 855-428-0330 

Marilyn Milne 
Acting State Executive Director 

marilyn.milne@usda.gov 
603-224-7941 

Rebecca Davis 
Farm Loan Manager 

rebecca.davis2@usda.gov 
603-223-6003 
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